Minutes of Severn Stoke & Croome D’Abitot Parish Council Meeting

held at Severn Stoke Parish Hall on Wednesday 9 March 2016 at 8pm

Present:
Cllrs Watkins, Garrard, Halling, Hodson, Male, Keating-Nash, Preston, Hanmer, Addis, Williams and Hadley.  District Cllr John Michael and David Harrison.
In attendance:
Clerk Mrs L Gower and 2 members of the public.
1
To consider apologies and to approve reasons for absence –County Councillor Roger Sutton, Cllr Talbot.  Reasons agreed.
2
Declarations of Interest:   Cllr Talbot had declared an interest to the Clerk regarding a planning application at his property.  Cllr Talbot had not been involved in Parish Council circulation of this application or the response. 

a. To declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature. 


b. To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature. Councillors who have declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest, or an Other Disclosable Interest which falls within the terms of paragraph 12(4) (b) of the Code of Conduct, must leave the room for the relevant items.
3
Minutes – to consider the approval of the minutes of the meeting held on 20 January 2016.  Approval of the Minutes proposed by Cllr Male, seconded by Cllr Hanmer, unanimously agreed.
4
Chairman’s and Councillors’ Reports (including District Councillors)  

Cllr Harrison reported that the South Worcestershire Development Plan has been approved and is a live document.  However, villages should not assume that this protects them against development.  A Neighbourhood Plan could be considered to allocate where housing could take place within the parish if PC wished to undertake the task of preparing one.

Cllr Harrison is aware of issues the PC have with MHDC planning department, following the site visit last week, Clerk has asked Cllr Harrison to speak with officers regarding the non determination of The School House application.  Cllr Harrison has a meeting next week with MHDC, also Clerk has not had consultation request regarding a planning application.  Clerk has informed MHDC.
5
Clerk’s Report including Highways issues and Lengthsman Scheme

General admin of correspondence emails etc.  Lengthsman scheme admin.  Minutes of last meeting. 
Chasing of SCRIM testing at Clifton, response circulated.  Discussions with Safer Roads Partnership and WCC re speeding in Severn Stoke.  MHDC chased regarding Green Belt Company and upkeep of Stonnall Close grass, no reply yet.  Clerk will keep chasing.  Confirmed wording of signs for High Green, on order.  Gates for High Green need payment in advance, cheque prepared.  Two quotes for painting of railings obtained, awaiting third.  New laptop and software purchased for Clerk.  South Worcs Development Plan approval circulated.  Footpath issue at Madge Hill, WCC have advised gates will be installed.  Letter re Register of Interests document received from MHDC, Cllr Hadley completed, PC provided copy of Cllr Keating-Nash which MHDC had misplaced.  62 pages of bill/credit notes from Npower re incorrect VAT charged.
Highways Issues Road sweep of High Green done.  Street light bulb replacement needed no. 3 Knights Hill, reported to Prysmian.  Prysmian informed they have no inspections for our street lighting in recent years. See urgent decision.  Major road repairs carried out from Kerswell Green up through High Green.  Some movement/subsidence reported to WCC in wall around Stoke Gardens/Severn Stoke Bank.

Lengthsman  Ham Lane grips done.  VAS received back, Lengthsman unable to get it working properly, Cllr Watkins has this to assess.  Timesheet available if required.  Lengthsman Contract expires 31 March 2016.  Clerk will contact Kempsey PC to see who they use and also with Cllr Hanmer will consider a change of Lengthsman as current one has not been doing the full amount of hours for sometime.
Urgent decision  To carry our testing/inspection of 3 street lights Stonnall Close, 3 in Knights Hill by Prysmian, cost approx £30 each.  Hard copies of Good Councillors Guide ordered from CALC £2.70 per copy, 15 ordered.  To distribute at next meeting.

6
Planning applications report   Clerk asks all Councillors to respond to planning applications when they are 
emailed.  Site visit arranged and took place at The Old School House.
	Application
	Property concerned
	Detail
	Action

	15/01385/HOU
	37A Kinnersley, 
	Alterations to garage roof. Provision of dormer and balcony.
	Approved by MHDC

	15/01383/HOU/LBC
	Firlands Cottage, Kinnersley
	Demolition, restoration and rebuilding of gable wall with erection of new glazed link extension to existing dwelling house.
	Recommend approval.
Approved by MHDC



	15/01705/PDU
	Countrywide Farmers, Defford Mill
	Construction of 30m X 70m X5.2m high, thermo-insulated storage building to existing concrete base
	Recommended approval

Comment to keep existing traffic routes. No result yet.

	15/000006/CM
	Tarmac
	Further consultation documents regarding Tunnel under the A38
	Passed to SW for review.

HH also reviewing.

	16/00088/LBC
	29 High Green
	Installation of new window opening
	Recommended approval

No result yet.

	16/00076/FUL
	Cedar Lodge

Severn Stoke
	Change of use of Cedar Lodge and Coventry Barn (Part of old School House) to 2 residential dwellings.
	On circulation, site visit 3 March 2016

	16/00294/FUL
	Land next to Taverners End
	3 bedroomed dwelling
	Recommend approval


7
Finance 
a.  Update on finances from Clerk  MHDC informed of precept required by PC.  All cheques from last meeting distributed.  Ledger updated.  HMIT reporting done.  VAT return done, payment of £3260.73 received by BACS transfer.

b.  Approval of Invoices  Mrs L Gower expenses £28.34, Mrs L Gower £509.97 reimbursement of PC World Laptop purchase.  £271.75 Mr Tim Hodges Lengthsman Jan and Feb hours, Vinyl Fencing Limited £393.60 gates for High Green.  Approval of invoices proposed by Cllr Watkins, seconded by Cllr Hadley, unanimously agreed.
8
Tarmac planning application and Liaison Group meeting update


Further consultation on tunnel under road has been reviewed by Cllr Watkins and Cllr Hanmer.  There is no information from WCC when this application will go to committee yet.  No future date set yet for next Liaison Group meetings.
9
Traffic calming/speed issues in High Green & Clifton


Clifton – Clerk had circulated response from WCC Highways regarding SCRIM testing etc.  Residents and some Councillors felt response contradicted itself regarding deficiency in road surface and currently no action to resurface.  Speed monitoring equipment is across the road, Clerk to try to obtain results.  Clerk will also chase WCC regarding the installation fo the chevrons if these do  not appear in the next couple of weeks.  Resident will respond to WCC and Cllr Sutton regarding SCRIM testing.

Gates will be ordered this week.  Signs are currently on order.  All will be delivered to Cllr Talbot then assembly will be required.  WCC rep will then come out to advise locations, Clerk will arrange..
10
Traffic calming/speed issues in Severn Stoke and possible purchase of gates


Clerk has contacted Safer Roads to see if they had advice re continuing speeding.  Enforcement still taking place.  Suggestion was to consider permanent flashing sign, Clerk will bring costings to next meeting.  Discussion took place regarding possible locations for gates.   Clerk will forward images of gates to Cllr Keating Nash.
11
Painting of posts and railings around War Memorial and Parish Hall 


Clerk has obtained two quotations and is awaiting a third.  Some Lengthsman scheme funding can be used towards cost as well as money from Cllrs Harrison/Michael from their Discretionary Fund.

When Clerk has all quotations she will discuss with Chairman and Vice Chairman.  
12
To consider funding the signs for St Denys Church, Severn Stoke


A discussion took place regarding the request from Church Wardens to cover the cost of the brown St Deny’s Church signs they are installing.  Most Councillors felt this area has too many signs and more at head height could restrict visibility.  A vote took place proposing not to provide funding in this instance, approved by 8 votes, with two Councillors abstaining.  PC would support a low level sign saying Church Lane.  Church Wardens also pointed out Ham Lane does not have a name sign.  Clerk will raise this with MHDC and ask for signs.  Clerk will inform Church Warden of decision taken.
13
Street lighting in Stonnall Close and Knights Hill


Pryismian will be inspecting street lighting in due course, see item 5 for further info.
14
To discuss arrangements for the Annual Parish Meeting


The Parish Hall is booked on Wednesday nights.  We hope to have a good turnout so it would be good if we had the Annual Parish meeting in the main hall.  Clerk proposed we change date to a Thursday, date set as Thursday 26rd May 2016.  Unanimously agreed.
15
Report from the Parish Hall Committee


Bookings are good.  A band is regularly rehearsing in the hall.  Hall Committee are looking into solar lights for carpark/wall way.
16
Councillors’ comments and items for future agendas


Cllr Addis mentioned the issue with footpath 566, issue will be resolved soon with gates being installed.  Builders waste has been fly tipped in a couple of locations, Clerk will report.

17
Date of next Severn Stoke & Croome D’Abitot Parish Council meeting, AGM 26th May 2016 following Annual Parish Meeting.
..................................  Chairman   ..................................Date
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